
PLS 101 - Lecture 13

How might we make registration and voting a little easier?  Well, hereís 
something that was put forward just yesterday by Hillary Rodham Clinton, 
senator from New York.  And it says right here is that she along with some 
others, including John Kerry and other Democrats, on Thursday were urging that 
Congress pass a law that makes election day a federal holiday.  This would be 
a Tuesday federal holiday with the idea that would encourage voting.  Remember 
when we talked about many European countries have them on the weekends and 
actually have them over more than one day.  And so now theyíre thinking, 
ìWell, maybe what we could do is make election day a federal holiday.î

[Inaudible student response]
Classes canceled?  Probably would be.  So we have her support here.  I 

think they would.  Thatís right.  On the other hand, many people say weíve got 
too many federal holidays as it is, and so weíve gotta have another holiday ó 
you know, that we cut back Presidents Day or something like that instead.

[Inaudible student response]
Canít have too many of those, can you?  So anyway, I thought it was kind 

of interesting that we were talking about what was going on in terms of trying 
to encourage more voting turnout.  So thatís one proposal thatís gonna be 
considered.  So weíll follow that and see how that goes.

The other thing that we didnít finish up from last Wednesday that I wanted 
to basically ó I didnít put it up here in the PowerPoint yet, but I just want 
to go ahead to say that this is very, very simple here.  But we had one 
hanging issue ó a hanging chad, you might say ó and that hanging issue is what 
ó you know, one of the factors ó this is fairly easy here, actually ó one of 
the factors that determine how you choose a candidate.  So just tell me.  What 
causes ó why do you choose one candidate over the other?  What would you 
consider?

[Inaudible student response]
Their beliefs and values specifically in terms of their issue positions?  

Okay.  Thatís the number one reason, right?  Their issue positions.  So that 
would definitely be ó you vote based upon the issue positions taken by the 
candidate.  Another factor ó what might be another factor that would cause you 
to choose one candidate over another?  

[Inaudible student response]
Party identification.  Very good.  Party identification.  If that personís 

a Democrat versus a Republican, you may know nothing about their issue 
position but you still might choose that candidate on the basis of your 
knowledge of their party.  What party are they from?  And so chances are even 
though you may not have heard somebody say specifically are they for this or 
against that, you might have a sense that ó okay.  I know where they stand on 
these issues simply because theyíre a Democrat or simply because theyíre 
Republican.  In fact, thatís one of the useful things about parties, in fact.  
Parties can provide that benefit to voters by virtue of their identification.  

So certainly issue positions, party identification.  What else?  Yes, sir?  
Voting records.  Very good.  In other words, based upon their prior records or 
prior accomplishments, right?

[Inaudible student response]
Okay.  Right.  Or bills that they may have sponsored or something like that.  
Thatís a fancy term.  You want to write this down.  Retrospective.  
Retrospective voting.  Thatís what that is.  When youíre looking at a 
candidateís past voting record or past ó it doesnít have to be just their 



voting records.  It could be actually their past accomplishments.  What did 
they do?  Should we vote for this person on the basis of what they did in 
prior office or what kinds of things have they done?  So thatís retrospective 
voting.

And then certainly another issue thatís kind of tied in with this as well.  
Sometimes how else do you vote?  What might be another basis for voting?

[Inaudible student response]
Letís take it a little bit larger.  It could be that.  I could be some 
demographic issues.

[Inaudible student response]
It could be that.  What others have endorsed or different groups or endorsing 
a candidate certainly can go along with that.  Absolutely.  So basically the 
idea of their ó I would say their affiliations or something like that might be 
an example.  Also maybe their character.  Again, it goes back to some of the 
past accomplishments as well, but what do you know about their character might 
be an issue.

No one ever ó no one ever votes according to how they look, do they?  Or 
their name, how their name sounds?  Have you ever voted that way before?  Do 
voters do that sometimes?  Is that a good way to determine who should be in 
office?  If youíve got nothing else to go on, ìWell, this candidateís name 
sounds better.  This must be a better person.î

[Inaudible student response]
I have heard people say, you know, ìThis candidate was a better looking 
candidate.  I voted for that candidate.î  Does that ever happen.  Yeah, it 
happens.  Is it a good way of voting?  Well, if theyíre better looking, they 
must be a better person to elect, right?  You have that sense of affiliation 
with that candidate on the basis of looks, so you might vote on the basis of 
that.

Thatís obviously not a way we should vote.  You know, Iíve heard some 
people say that thatís how Bill Clinton had a lot of support because he was 
perceived, for example ó against Bob Dole, people thought that Bill Clinton 
looked better than Bob Dole.  Now, Iíve always thought Bob Dole looked good.  
But you know what Iím saying, though.  Again, those are some other reasons as 
well.

Now, the other thing I want to point out to you in terms of finishing this 
up.  Like I said, we had several readings that talk about the whole idea about 
why people vote or donít vote, and what can we do to enhance voter turnout, 
and what does low voter turnout really suggest.  In fact, one of the readings 
talks about the myth versus the reality of voter turnout and the potential 
problems it may or may not suggest.  Anyway, so thereís a number of very 
interesting ó there are four different articles that we have assigned here for 
this week.

Now, in the interest of time Iíve gotta move on.  Weíre gonna go ahead and 
start talking about political parties.  But on the ó and we talked about some 
of these issues anyway already last Wednesday.  But on the study guide for our 
next test, you know, Iíll definitely have some questions on our next test from 
those readings.  But Iíll make it very, very clear what the expectations are 
in terms of ó you know, explain, for example, what does Rye Teixera say about 
voting turnout as it applies to this.  Iíll be very, very specific.  Some of 
these are kind of complex and Iím not gonna be very, very nitpicky in my 
questions, but there will be some questions on the next test on these 
readings.  And weíll have an opportunity to answer any questions about some of 
those things as well.



All right.  So on the basis of that, then, what we need to do is go ahead 
and move on into Chapter 5.  Weíre gonna talk about ó actually, I think itís 
Chapter 6.  Iím sorry.  Chapter 6 on political parties, campaigns and 
elections.  Now, again, I have divided ó this is the good thing and the bad 
thing about this brief version.  This brief version is great because itís a 
little cheaper and it provides some of the most important things.  I could 
have had you pay a lot more and had a huge textbook, a hardback text, that was 
much larger.  But what I feared is ó well, that provided a lot more 
information.  You might get so bogged down in all the reading that you might 
avoid the reading.  So Iíd say let me increase the chances of your reading 
this amount.  Iíd rather you read this amount than not read, you know, any of 
it.  So thatís why I used a brief version.  Thatís a good thing itís cheaper 
and itís more likely students will read the brief version than cover to cover 
on the huge text.

But, on the other hand, the downside, in some cases itís a little bit too 
brief.  And Chapter 6, in a lot of ways, is too brief.  Youíre talking about 
political parties, campaigns and elections.  Itís hard to put all that in a 
small chapter.  So Iím gonna be supplementing quite a bit of Chapter 6 with 
additional information that weíll be talking about as well.  And thatís why we 
spend over two weeks simply on this one chapter, because of the need to do 
that.

Talking about political parties.  One of the things that we mentioned also 
a little bit just on Wednesday when we were talking about some different 
questions here is that one of the things that we have seen is that the parties 
have really changed in their role over the past 50, 60, 75 years.  Many years 
ago they used to be what you would call very strong.  There were strong 
parties.  We had a strong party system.  We now operate essentially under a 
weak party system.  And itís a very simple concept.  What weíre really saying 
here is basically what is the relative role the parties play relative to other 
actors in our political system and how influential are political parties today 
in our system.

Today parties are considered to be weak in nature, a weak party system.  
And when we say that what we mean is that there are other actors that play a 
role in our system.  So, for example, the rise of interest groups.  The rise 
of political action committees.  When we talk about campaign finance and 
campaign finance reform.  Weíre gonna be talking about something called PACs.  
You may have heard the term PACs.  PACs stands for Political Action 
Committees.   So the increasing influence of political action committees, the 
influence of interest groups in our pluralist system, and the nature of 
campaigning in a lot of ways has also changed.  Has reduced the relative 
strength or power or influence of political parties.

And then we can talk about some other things, too.  About the way we today 
have less of attachment to any one party.  More people today will call 
themselves Independents than ever before.  Your grandparents, for example, 
were strongly attached to one party or the other.  And if you took a survey 
many years ago, more people would say they strongly identify with the 
Republican Party or the Democratic Party.  Not as much today at all.  Today 
more and more people call themselves Independents.  They can easily vote for a 
Republican in one election and a Democrat in another election.  Again, itís a 
good example of the declining influence of political parties.

We also mentioned on Wednesday how you donít see people knocking on your 
door during election time and saying, ìThis is a Democratic candidate.  Can I 
count on your vote?  We all live in a Democratic neighborhood.  Letís get out 



the vote.î  You donít have as much of that grassroots politicking like you did 
many, many years ago.  And so all of those things suggest a relative weakening 
of the political parties in terms of their influence in our political system.  
And so thatís what we talked about, strong parties versus weak parties and 
what we mean by that.  Basically, the level of dominance or lack of dominance 
that political parties have today.  And thatís happened really over the last 
50 to 60 years or so.  They have really declined in significance because of 
the changes in the attitudes of citizens and again, the influence of these 
other actors like political action committees and interest groups.

Letís talk a little bit about the ó and Iím giving you some examples here 
as well of characteristics of weak party system.  Weíll come back to some of 
this as well, but let me just talk about this real quickly here.  We have 
under a weak party system, campaigns are run more often by candidates.  
Theyíre called candidate centered campaigns as opposed to party centered 
campaigns.  And when we say candidate centered campaign, what we mean by that 
is that the candidate plays a much more influential role in raising their own 
support and picking their own staff.  The parties donít direct what the 
candidates do today the way they used to do that.  The parties used to play a 
very, very influential role in campaigns.  Today more campaigns are really run 
by the candidates and their own staff.  So weíve changed that.  And again, 
thatís an indicator of a weak party system.

Weíve used this term before: split ticket vote.  Do you know what that is?  
Some of you may have actually done that before.  You go to a voting booth and 
so for some candidates youíre voting for the Republican candidate, some other 
candidates youíre voting for the Democratic candidate for some other 
elections.  In a given election different seats that are in different election 
races that are being contested.  Some cases youíll vote for one party and in 
the other case youíll vote for the other.  And then Iíll also mention here the 
rise of the Independent voter.  The fact that more and more people are calling 
themselves Independent voters is a good example of how ó is a good indicator 
of the fact that parties have really declined in their significance over the 
past several years.

Now, the other thing I want to talk about besides that is how have ó okay.  
Yeah.  Here we go.  Is to also talk a little bit about what political parties 
as a definition, what they are.  We know what political parties are because we 
hear about them all the time.  But the book gives a very nice definition, and 
what I want you to also understand, too, is knowing what political parties 
are.  Theyíre basically organizations designed for one goal.  I put these two 
things together, whatís the primary goal of political parties.  But a formal 
definition of political parties again ó now, you can use the bookís 
definition.  Iíll give you another one here, too.  Itís a coalition of 
individuals that are organized to recruit, nominate, and elect individuals to 
office.  So recruit, nominate, and elect individuals to office.  Itís just an 
organization of individuals who get together whose purpose is to recruit, 
nominate, and elect people to office.  Their primary goal ó if thatís what it 
is here ó their primary goal is to win, to win elections.  The number one goal 
of political parties is to win elections.  To get their candidates in office.  
And again, like I said, you can look at the book definitions.  Theyíre very, 
very similar to my definition here, too.

Another thing thatís very interesting to look at, how do our parties 
compare to those of other democracies.  And this is a little bit complex.  I 
want to make sure we spent some time on this.  But in a lot of ways again, 
even though again like we talked about before, how our system is very ó is 



based upon principles ó you know, democratic principles as many western 
European democracies are.  Again, there are some very interesting differences 
between these systems.  That also applies to parties.  In some respects, 
talking about whatís going on in other places helps us to have a better 
understanding of how our parties are unique in a lot of ways.

Thereís a term here ó and I can see right now that this doesnít show up 
very well on the blackboard.  I apologize for that ó on the screen here.  Can 
you see that, level of centralization?  Level of centralization is an 
important distinction.  And essentially what this means is in the U.S. parties 
are more decentralized.  And Iím gonna explain that in just a second here.  
When we say that parties are more decentralized, what weíre saying is that the 
state and local ó that we have parties at the federal level, the national 
level, but at also the state and local levels, too.  And the parties at the 
state and local levels play a very important role.  Itís not just a national 
organization that calls the shots.  Itís also the state and local 
organizations that call the shots.  In fact, again, showing how we can look at 
the paper today and show examples of how what we see in the paper applies to 
what weíre talking about in class.

This weekend theyíre having here in southwest Missouri in Springfield 
something called Lincoln Days.  Has anyone heard of Lincoln Days before, by 
any chance?  Okay.  This is basically the organization of the party faithful 
and theyíre gonna be ó in this case itís gonna be Republicans from all over 
Missouri are gonna be assembling together in Springfield at the Hammonds Tower 
in the convention center there, and basically thereís gonna be essentially a 
weekend convention of the party faithful.  And theyíre bringing in special 
speakers.  For example, I think the Republican governor of Massachusetts, Mitt 
Romney ó heís gonna be a special speaker.  Thereís gonna be Kit Bond, a 
senator from Missouri, whoíll be giving a presentation.  So a lot of ó 
basically an opportunity for Republicans and the faithful to come together and 
show their support.  That, to me, is a good example of how local and statewide 
parties, you know, will organize and play a role in our system.  And itís not 
just what we do.  Our candidates are not determined or selected by those at 
the very top of our ó at the national level, but basically theyíre activist 
Republicans throughout or active Democrats throughout our system at the 
national but state and local, too.

So the fact that you have groups organized at the state and local level 
shows itís decentralized.  And thatís kind of what we mean.  In many European 
democracies, parties are much more centralized.  And the best way of saying 
that, the national parties organizations call the shots even at the local 
levels over there.  They call more of the shots.  Here itís not that way.

Let me give you another example, a very important example.  Iíve got right 
here the role of primary elections in selecting candidates.  Again, a very 
important distinction between our party system and those that you see in many 
other European countries.  Many European countries do not use primary 
elections at all.  Now, Iíve got to make sure we understand and we all have a 
baseline here.  What do we mean by primary elections?  What are primary 
elections?

[Inaudible student response]
Yeah.  To run for the general election.  You have your general election, 

you have your primary elections, right?  Primary elections are elections 
within each party to select candidates.  Itís the way of selecting candidates 
or nominating candidates to run at the next level.  I like to think of primary 
elections in sport terms.  Primary elections are like playoffs.  So the AFC 



playoffs versus the NFC playoffs, and the winner of those get to go to the 
Super Bowl to play.  And so in a lot of ways primary elections are like that.

In our system, primary elections play a very important role in selecting 
candidates.  The party faithful come and vote among their own slate of 
candidates to determine whoís gonna be the Republican nominee for Congress or 
whoís gonna be the Democratic nominee for Congress.  And thatís the precursor 
to the general election between the Democratic candidate versus the Republican 
candidate.  Again, a very important distinction is that we use this system of 
primary elections quite a bit, all the time, to select candidates for office.  
Very rarely do you see the use of primary elections used overseas.

Another perhaps even more important distinction is this idea of ideology.  
And the role of ideology here ó remember when we talked about the political 
ideology and the ideological positions, the differences?  And what I wanted to 
talk about and I think this is probably the greatest distinction between how 
our parties work versus many parties overseas, and weíve made some allusions 
to this already.  We use here something called a broad-based two-party system.  
Over there they have whatís called a multi-party system.  Now, what that 
basically means is that here we have two parties that are dominant, the 
Republicans and the Democrats.  Does that mean that we donít have any other 
parties here?  Of course we have other parties here, too, right?  Including 
Libertarians.  Whatís another party that exists in America?  The Constitution 
Party, the Green Party.  Again, other parties do exist in our system.  In a 
lot of ways, what the parties want to do is get elections ó is to win 
elections.

And so in some cases they may water down their beliefs or their ideology 
in order to get more votes.  But if the name of the game is to win elections, 
youíre gonna have to tone down your rhetoric ó you know, water down your 
beliefs, perhaps, in order to attract or appeal to a broader number of voters.  
Thatís very different from many European democracies, to have a multi-party 
system.  There youíve got many parties that are organized and theyíre very 
narrow in their viewpoints.  You know, ìWeíre the Socialist Democratsî or 
ìWeíre the Communist Partyî or ìWeíre the Labor Party.î  And what you have 
over there is they are much more along the beliefs that, ìweíre gonna maintain 
the purity of our ideology, the purity of our belief system.  Weíre not going 
to trade off our beliefs to get more votes.î  And in their system they donít 
have to and weíll explain why a little bit later.  But they have many parties 
operating, many parties that are active and thriving, many parties that are 
representing their legislature and other venues of government, and many of 
them that maintain a very narrow ideological stance.

Now, coming back here, let me show you another example of that.  Letís 
take a fundamental issue that goes back to peopleís values such as abortion.  
If you believe ó weíll look at it in terms of pro-life or pro-choice.  If you 
are pro-life, you are more likely to be a member or feel an affiliation with 
which party?  Republican, right?  If you are pro-choice you are more likely to 
feel an affiliation with the Democratic party.  However, does that mean that 
you cannot be pro-life and be a Democrat?  Or can you?  Do you guys know 
anybody whoís pro-life and heís a Democrat?  Okay.  Can you be pro-choice and 
be a Republican?  Absolutely.  And to give you some examples of pro-choice 
Republicans, Colin Powell is a good case in point.  Colin Powell is very 
clearly pro-choice but also Republican.

Again, the name of the game here is to get more votes.  And a lot of times 
what they will say is, you know, ìYou can be a pro-choice Republican and 
thatís okay.  Come over.  You can be pro-choice but come over into our camp.  



Because you share other values that we have.î  Maybe in terms of economics and 
a limited role of government, or government promoting business enterprise.  
ìSo if you want to be pro-choice thatís fine, but just come over here.î  And 
the Democrats can say the same thing.  ìIf you want to be pro-life, thatís 
perfectly fine.  But you can also be a member of the Democratic party and we 
will support that.î

Thatís what we mean by a broad-based system.  A lot of times the parties 
are more than happy to trade off their ideology if it means more votes.  And 
sometimes candidates will get criticized because they think ó to the partyís 
faithful, they hear their candidate and they think, ìOkay.  Weíve got a 
candidate over here that we like.  Weíre gonna vote for this person.  Now we 
voted for them, that personís in the White House, and that person is really 
gonna hear our voice and do things that we think are important.î  Then all of 
a sudden you hear this candidate basically sort of side-stepping views that 
are important to us or watering it down a little bit.  And we begin to get a 
little upset and say, ìWait a second.  We thought we had elected our person to 
the White House and here they are not giving us any attention.î

And so, you know, that to me is a good example why some people therefore 
will say, you know, ìWeíre gonna vote for somebody else next electionî or 
ìWeíre gonna basically channel our interest through interest groups and 
participate in interest groups to have our goals achieved.  Because the party 
has let us down or the candidates have let us down.î  So again, thatís a good 
example of a broad-base versus a multi-party system.  Multi-party, many 
parties operating and very, very strong ideological attachments.  They donít 
believe that you have to trade off your beliefs for more votes.  They donít 
really care necessarily about getting more votes.  Sure, they want to win 
elections, but they can still get representation in their system apart from 
this.  So thatís a very important difference between our system and many 
European democracies.

And the last one Iíll tell you is this one here.  Influence in the lives 
of citizens.  In many cases in European countries the parties play a major 
role just in your normal life here.  For example, the people over in many 
European countries will join parties, theyíll pay party dues, they will attend 
party meetings, theyíll play an active role in party affairs.  If you hear a 
couple, for example, here in the U.S. ó you might see a couple thatís walking 
down the street and you may ask ëem, ìHowíd you guys meet?î  And they may say, 
ìOh, we met maybe at churchî or ìWe met at a bar,î or ìWe met at a grocery 
store,î ìMet at a museum.î  ìWe were in school and we met at school,î 
something like that.  Rarely do you hear that couple say, ìOh, we met at a 
local party meeting,î or something like that.  In many European countries you 
may ask that same question and that couple will says, ìOh, we attended this 
party meetingî and they were activists in that party.  And so again, I think a 
good indication of the influence in the lives of citizens.  The parties here 
in the U.S. play less of a dominant influence in your day-to-day life than 
parties over in European democracies.

So those are some basic ways in which you see some differences between our 
parties and their parties.  And again, the level of centralization, the role 
of primary elections, this ideo of ideology are much more intense over there 
and in the influence in the lives of ordinary citizens.

Now, before we go on, I want to talk to you a little bit about -- sort of 
a brief overview of how our parties have evolved over time and this is a 
little bit more of a historical kind of overview.  I want to make sure before 
we go on that you understand those basic four points I just made.  Do you have 



any questions about that or do we need to elaborate on any of those points?
[Inaudible student response]
Sometimes.  But again, the question is ó well, what about elections.  I 

mean, a good example is that if youíre having elections, weíll get very 
involved in our parties.  But if you donít have elections going on, weíre not 
as involved.  You are more involved when there elections going on.  But again, 
who really attends these party meetings?  Do most Americans attend party 
meetings here, elections or even not elections?  Who attends these party 
meetings?  The diehard, right?  The faithful few.  The same people who play an 
active role in their parties are also the people who vote in primaries.  
Thatís another point weíre gonna be talking about later on.  Who votes in 
primaries?  Does the average American voter vote in primaries?  No.  The party 
faithful.  

If you look at voter turnout ó we were talking about how voter turnout is 
so bad here ó if you look at voter turnout in primary elections, you know how 
far that goes down to?  I mean, roughly in some cases it may be just only a 10 
percent turnout or so.  Much, much smaller average turnout for primary 
elections.  And yet theyíre making very important decisions about who their 
candidates are gonna be.  But again, a good example in terms of the influence 
in a lot of decisions.

All right.  Well, letís talk a little bit about the history of political 
parties and I want you to see a pattern as we go through this.  And I think 
youíll notice a pattern as we go through this.  If we look at our first party 
system here that we started and we can say roughly around 1800 to 1828.  
Basically during this time as youíre going back to your history, the two major 
parties that we had ó Iíll put this up here ó the Democratic Republicans, 
another term for anti-Federalists, versus Federalists.  The Democratic 
Republicans led by people like, for example, Thomas Jefferson versus the 
Federalists.  Calling the party the Democratic Republicans is awfully 
confusing, isnít it?

What did Democratic Republicans believe?  The best way I like of putting 
this is this is the anti-Federalist.  During this time you had the anti-
Federalist versus the Federalist.  Do you remember ó now, think about going 
back to some of the history we talked about in Chapter 2 and elsewhere.  
Basically, the anti-Federalists were ó what did they stand for?  What were 
they in favor of?

[Inaudible student response]
Statesí rights.  Okay.  Who wouldíve been big supporters of the Democratic 

Republicans?  People like farmers, small farmers, wouldíve been in favor.  A 
lot of control being at the state and local level.  Who were the Federalists, 
do you remember?  People who had ó you know, some of our founding fathers who 
were well trained and well educated, but they were landowners.  Bigger 
landowners, not small ó but large landowners.  But more often than not, the 
commercial interest in the cities.  The merchant class really wanted to have 
strong federal government to protect their economic and commercial interests.  
So those were largely the two groups that comprised these parties here.  The 
small farmers versus sort of the financial and commercial interests who 
favored a strong central government.

Interestingly enough, during that period of time from 1800 to 1828, which 
party dominated?  You might think the Federalists, right?  As we were talking 
about before how the Constitution reflected the Federalistsí concerns and so 
forth.  Itís really a combination of the two.  But during this period of time, 
actually the anti-Federalists more often than not won the elections.  And so 



the Democratic Republicans during this period of time tended to dominate 
national politics.

A good question here is what might explain the dominance of the anti-
Federalists during this period and your suggestion that maybe it wouldíve been 
the lack of government control over the economy or regulation.

[Inaudible student response]
Good question.  Yeah, I see.  Because the fact that weíre very much in 

sort of a laissez-faire ó sort of the idea of hands off, I think it could 
explain some of the reason why we still didnít have a very activist ó even 
though a lot of people really believed that we needed to have a stronger 
national government and more control over economic affairs, and we definitely 
began to see a lot of important inroads in that regard.  But the fact again 
maybe not as much because of the dominance of the Democratic Republicans.  So 
thatís a good point.  You definitely had some of it going on, really.  More 
stronger national government, more increasing regulation of the national 
government over those affairs, but maybe not as much because of the dominance.  
So you had some of that.

The second party system, 1828 to 1860.  This corresponds with the rise of 
Andrew Jackson as president.  He became ó he first ran for office in 1824.  He 
became president in 1828.  What do you guys know about Andrew Jackson besides 
the fact that heís on your 20-dollar bill?  No, he was not Stonewall Jackson.  
Not the Confederate general.

[Inaudible student response]
Yes.  He fought in the Mississippi delta against the Spanish, trying to 

keep the Spanish out ó from coming up from Florida.  Thatís right.  But he was 
elected in 1828 and hereís what happened.  If you know about his background, 
he hails from both Tennessee and South Carolina.  Kind of grew up in the 
backwoods, became a general.  His nickname is Old Hickory and so forth.  When 
he became president, one of the things that he avowed to do ó he says, ìLook, 
I believe in a government of the common man essentially.î  He took basically 
this Jeffersonian ideal and took it maybe one step further.  You donít have to 
be, quote, ìa man of letters,î someone trained in Oxford or Cambridge in 
England, or Harvard or Yale, in order to become president.  You just had to 
have good common sense.   And you didnít have to have those kinds of people to 
actually run the government. 

So his view, based on his wartime successes ó he had this idea that to the 
victor belongs, quote, ìthe spoils of war.î  And I bring that up because we 
had the beginning under his presidency something called the spoils system.  
Weíre gonna talk about that a little bit more.  He saw the beginning of this.  
But when Andrew Jackson became president, he said, ìLook.  All these former 
Federalists who are in office, Iím gonna clean out these positions and bring 
in my own loyalists.  After all, if Iím elected president and I have to rely 
upon all of you to help run the government, donít you think that it makes 
sense that I should select people who are loyal to me to help carry out my 
agenda and my strategies?  And if all of you are former Federalists, I canít 
trust you.  So guess what?  Hereís your pink slip.  Youíre outta here.î  And 
so he cleaned house, so to speak, and replaced a lot of former Federalists 
with his own supporters.  Thatís what we call the beginnings of the spoils 
system or spoils politics.  And what we mean by that is ó you know, to the 
victor belongs the spoils of war.  That when you become elected, you have the 
right to bring in your own loyalists to serve under you.

Now, during this time you had groups of ó two parties, two new parties 
that essentially merged.  The Democratic Republicans broke off and formed ó a 



majority of them became the Democrats.  And Iíve got a star by the Democrats, 
the asterisk meaning that they were more dominant during this period than the 
Whigs.  The Whig party essentially were the former Federalists.  They were 
comprised of the former Federalists.  So you had the Whigs versus the 
Democrats.

The way I kind of think about the Whigs is you remember the powered wigs 
back in Revolutionary times?  Okay.  I think of who were these kinds of 
people.  Well, those were essentially some of the former Federalists.  So it 
was the Whigs versus the Democrats during this particular period of time.  
Whatís also interesting about this particular period ó and I think Iíve got it 
here.  Do I have it?  No.  Whatís also interesting is that during this time ó 
look at the dates, 1828 to 1860.  Do you remember what happened in the 1850s?  
All those property qualifications were falling off.  More and more people were 
being able to vote, more of the, quote, ìcommon manî could vote.  So political 
participation began to increase during this time.  And it wasnít limited to 
these elite erudite scholars, these former Federalists, but basically opening 
it up more to the common man.

You may have heard, for example, a story about when Andrew Jackson became 
president.  He invited anyone and everyone who wanted to come to the White 
House.  ìCome join our party.î  All these people came out of the woodwork to 
come and join the party.  And you may have heard stories of these rowdy 
drunken brawls that began to take place and really it almost became a mob 
scene, almost got out of hand.  But again, I think of that when I think about 
Andrew Jackson and his orientation toward opening up government more to not 
only his loyalists but his loyalists were pretty much common folk.  Thatís how 
ó thatís what became to sort of characterize by our national political system 
during that time.

[Inaudible student response]
Yeah.  But essentially what happened was that new parties around this 

particular time ó this didnít happen overnight, but new political parties 
began to emerge and they became dominant.  And this one political party called 
the Whig party began to emerge and there were a lot of people who were former 
Federalists who were calling themselves Whigs now.  So what happened was 
essentially a trend.  And as this party was kind of growing up ó again, we had 
never really had much experience with political parties and were trying to 
find our way.  But as this new party was ó you know, no one made a decision 
way back when to become a broad-based two-party system.  And this party just 
became dominant and as it did, more and more people who were former 
Federalists came in and started calling themselves Whigs.

[Inaudible student response]
Essentially not very much at all.  The way I look at it, in terms of the 

easiest thing, is I look at the Whigs as essentially the former Federalists.  
That is, the bankers, the merchants, these upper classes.  In a lot of ways, 
you really could not tell the difference between a Federalist and a Whig 
today.  I mean at that time.  Iím sorry.  And so there really wasnít a 
fundamental ó it wasnít as if another group of people that were not part of 
the former Federalists now came under.  They were really essentially just ó 
they called themselves now Whigs.  Now, that changes down the road with 
another party system, but essentially thatís what you had back in terms of 
that period.

Now, if we go to our third period here, third system, 1860 to 1896.  And 
you might be again looking for a pattern here.  This is gonna be sort of your 
test question today, is do you see a pattern.  From 1860 to 1896, you have 



basically a lot of interesting stuff going on.  And this is actually a pretty 
complex period to describe all the issues that were going on and how that 
affected political parties.  But essentially, if we were to say ó Iíll give 
you the two parties.  Letís just call them Republicans versus Democrats.  
Those were the two parties that essentially emerged during this period.  You 
might even want to put an asterisk by the Republicans.  The Republicans were 
more the dominant party here.  

During this time, slavery was a major issue.  Slavery split both parties 
and new ones emerged from this.  Basically, this was the Republicans versus 
the Democrats.  Now, the Republican party was not like your ó exactly like 
your former Federalist party by any means.  But your Republican party was 
essentially an anti-slavery party.  The Democratic party couldnít get their 
act together.  In fact, the Democratic party split in two and they actually 
had a northern wing versus a southern wing.  The Democratic party split into 
northern and southern wings.  And in 1860, they even had separate candidates 
for president.

Now, the Republican party was comprised essentially of former Whigs.  A 
lot of them were former Whigs.  They were also merchants and businessmen, but 
they were also small farmers in the north.  And that was sort of a new 
interjection of this Republican party.  But essentially their platform was 
anti-slavery in nature.  Anti-slavery and somewhat, obviously, commercial 
industrialist oriented.  We also had during this period of time the rise of 
the industrial movement.  Many of the industrialists were Republicans as well.  
They were pro-business.  They got a lot of support from industrialists located 
in big cities in the north.  So you had that going on in the Republican side.

Now, you also have ó this is very interesting, is that the Democratic 
party was the party of the South who had ó John C. Calhoun was their leader.  
He was anti-Federalist.  Obviously he sounds a lot like a Jeffersonian to an 
extreme, believing in statesí rights.  But what was also interesting is that 
the northern part of the Democratic party began to attract a lot of immigrant 
support.  During this time you had industrialization.  You had immigration 
also coming in, particularly from the northern cities like New York and 
Chicago.  And basically what you have in the northern level during this time 
is this thing called the rise of city bosses and urban political machines or 
city machines.  You may have heard of a very famous one ó Iíll put it over 
here on this side ó Boss Tweed and ó he was the boss of a political machine in 
New York called Tammany Hall.  Youíve heard about this in prior history 
classes.

But anyway, hereís the idea and this is why I think this is important.  
During this period of time, as the tide of immigration came in, a lot of 
politicians ó in this case, these happened to be Democrats in the Democratic 
party ó began to increase their level of political power solely on the basis 
of this tide of immigration.  They kind of rode the wave of immigration and 
relied upon their support to stay in power.  And let me tell you how this 
would work.  Itís very, very interesting.  Letís say that youíre coming from 
another country during this period of time.  You look at the United States as 
the land of opportunity.  Youíre coming in to Ellis Island and you see the 
Statue of Liberty, and you spent your entire lifeís savings just to come over 
here to look for new opportunities.  Thereís famine, thereís bad economic 
conditions going on over in Europe, and you have an opportunity to escape to ó 
to go to a better land, a land of opportunity.

Now, you donít have a whole lot of money.  You donít know English.  You 
basically left maybe even some of your kids.  Maybe you left them in the Old 



Country and youíre looking for opportunities.  Maybe you were lucky and were 
able to take one of your kids with you.  Families were split up.  The minute 
you come off the boat at Ellis Island, youíre not quite sure what youíre gonna 
do, what your next step is, and all of a sudden you hear somebody say in your 
native language, ìHey, how can I help you?  Do you need a job?î  ìYes.î  ìDo 
you need a place to live?î  ìYes.î  ìWould you like to have English classes?î  
ìYes.î  ìWould you like to have a school for your kids?î  ìYes.î  And so what 
would happen is that the city bosses would employ people who were allied with 
them to help provide these types of opportunities for immigrants coming in.

So youíre coming in and youíre saying, ìWow, this is wonderful.  Iím 
actually gonna be able to make it here, I think.  What do I owe you for all 
this?  What can I do in return?î  And they say to you, ìYou have to vote for 
my boss when election time comes.  And, in fact, I want you to also help work 
for my boss to get other people, to run up more votes, to get them to vote for 
my boss.  And when election time comes, I want you to vote early and I want 
you to vote often.  And vote as many times so our boss can stay in power, 
okay?î 

And so basically, as you might expect, this really did kind of encourage 
some political corruption going on with these city machines.  Essentially, 
they were able to provide an informal welfare system for immigrants coming in 
and then maintain a lot of support, particularly among the immigrant 
populations that were coming in.  And so they helped to maintain their level 
of power.

As you might imagine, some people who ended up getting elected, some of 
these city bosses, were more concerned about maintaining their power than they 
were about running the city.  Oh, my goodness.  Itís almost time to go.  Let 
me just finish the story here.  They were more concerned about basically 
maintaining their power than they were actually running the city.  So they 
would hire people who were loyal to them to help run major city positions.  
They would create new positions and basically say, for example, with 
Elizabeth, ìElizabeth, you helped to get me elected.  Here, how would you like 
to be Director of Public Works?î  And Elizabeth says, ìThatíd be great.î  
ìNow, Elizabeth, do you know anything about public works?î  ìNo.î  ìThatís 
okay.  You can still have this job.  In fact, Iíll hire three or four 
directors under you to help your supporters.  Now, hereís what I want you to 
do, Elizabeth.  You go and round up votes for me, day in and day out.  Donít 
worry about city works.  Donít worry about public management or anything like 
that.  You need to help elect me and keep me in office, and round up votes and 
so forth.î  And thatís what was happening.  This was what you might call the 
dark side of spoils.  This was spoils politics taken too far.  So you had on 
the one hand during this period of time ó you had the Republicans dominating 
during this period.  But as we get closer and closer to the 1880s and the 
1890s, we begin to see the rise of the dark side of spoils manifested in the 
political machines and these city bosses.

When we come back on Monday, I want to talk a little it more about what 
that led to and then weíll continue our discussion on this and then move on 
here also into Chapter 6.


